
 

 

January 17, 2013 

 

Mr. Christopher T. Brackett 

USACE District, Louisville 

600 Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Place, Room 821 

Louisville, KY 40202-2230  

Sent via e-mail to christopher.t.brackett@usace.army.mil 
 

RE:  Louisville District Corps of Engineers Soliciting Comments on the Potential Use of Project 

Labor Agreements (PLAs) at Fort Campbell, KY; Solicitation Number: W912QR-13-PLA-

BARKLEYSCHOOL 

 

Dear Mr. Brackett, 
 

On behalf of The Associated General Contractors of America (“AGC”), I thank the U.S. Army Corps of 

Engineers Louisville District (“USACE”) for soliciting input from the construction community regarding 

on the potential use of project labor agreements (“PLAs”) for the elementary school project at Fort 

Campbell, Kentucky. In a letter sent to Ms. Lisa Roseberry of your office dated November 1, 2010, a 

copy of which is enclosed, AGC detailed our concerns regarding the potential use of government-

mandated PLAs on large-scale construction projects within the Louisville District Design/Construction 

boundaries of the USACE. In addition, please also find enclosed a copy of a letter dated December 10, 

2010, to Mr. David M. Deleranko at the USACE Fort Worth District also detailing AGC’s concerns on 

this issue, as the questions in this sources sought notice address projects within the Fort Worth District 

area. We submit the present letter to reinforce the comments made in our earlier letters and to provide you 

with updated data and with information specific to the Fort Campbell area. 
 

For reasons discussed in the enclosed letter, AGC strongly opposes government mandates for PLA use 

and holds that contracting agencies should allow their contractors—the parties that have experience in 

construction labor relations and that would be directly governed by a PLA—to decide whether a PLA is 

appropriate for a particular project and to execute one voluntarily should they deem it appropriate. As 

explained in the letter, one reason for that opposition is the fact that such mandates typically require 

contractors—particularly those not normally signatory to collective bargaining agreements—to institute 

substantial changes in business practices that are often infeasible or at least impractical. The latest data 

released from the Bureau of Labor Statistics (“BLS”) and the Current Population Survey (“CPS”) 

evidence that the vast majority of construction in the U.S. in general, and in geographic areas of Fort 

Campbell in particular, is performed on an open shop basis. According to BLS, union representation in 

the U.S. construction industry was just 14.9 percent in 2011.  While construction-specific data are not 

readily attainable for the Fort Campbell area, only 3.2  percent of workers across all private industries in 

the Nashville-Davidson-Murfreesboro, TN Metropolitan Statistical Area were covered by a collective 

bargaining agreement in 2011, and a mere 3.0 percent were members of a union.  (Barry T. Hirsch and 

David A. Macpherson. 2011. Union Membership and Coverage Database from the CPS.  In 

Unionstats.com.  Retrieved January 16, 2013, from http://unionstats.gsu.edu/.) Consequently, AGC 

believes that PLA mandates in the area would likely harm economy and efficiency in federal procurement 

by both hindering competition and raising project costs. 

 

As further noted in our earlier letters, labor-management instability is rarely a problem in such open-shop 

areas. To our knowledge, the Fort Campbell area has no recent history of construction project delays 

caused by labor-management disputes. AGC, therefore, does not believe that a PLA mandate is needed to 



advance labor management stability on projects there. Again, if a PLA would be helpful in this regard, the 

general contractor awarded the contract would be the first to recognize that fact and to choose to use a 

PLA voluntarily. 

 

With regard to the use of PLAs on comparable projects in the geographic areas of the subject project, 

AGC is unaware of project-specific PLA use in the immediate area.  However, AGC is aware of the 

Tennessee Valley Administration’s (“TVA”) master site agreement, which is like a standard PLA 

administered by a standing owner-labor committee for use on all TVA projects.  For more information 

about local, project-specific PLA use in the Fort Campbell area, AGC defers to the local knowledge of its 

Kentucky and Tennessee Chapters: the AGC of Kentucky Inc (http://www.agcky.org/), the AGC of 

Western Kentucky (http://www.agcwky.org/), the AGC of Tennessee (http://www.tnagc.org/), the AGC 

of East Tennessee (http://www.agcetn.org/), and the Mississippi Valley Branch-AGC 

(http://www.mvagc.org/). Once again, if a PLA would be appropriate for the project under consideration, 

the selected general contractor could execute a PLA on its own accord.  AGC further points out that 

Tennessee in 2011 enacted a state law that prohibits state and local government agencies from using state 

funds on project with a PLA mandate.   

 

In response to your question regarding the availability of skilled labor, as noted in our earlier letter and as 

well-known around the country, the economic crisis of the past few years has had a deleterious impact on 

the construction industry, leaving literally millions of workers without jobs. According to BLS, the 

construction industry’s unemployment rate in December 2012 was 13.5 percent.  U.S. construction 

employment stands at 5.564 million, a dramatic decline of 2.1 million workers from the industry’s peak 

employment in April 2006. These data and others indicate that the U.S. likely has a sufficient pool of 

unemployed construction workers. However, because construction-specific data for the Fort Campbell 

area are not available through BLS, AGC would suggest that USACE conduct a thorough analysis of the 

local skilled labor supply to help answer this question. The Construction Labor Research Council may be 

a useful resource in conducting such a study.  Additionally, AGC would again suggest that USACE 

contact its Kentucky and Tennessee Chapters for more information.  

 

In summary, for the reasons discussed above and in our November 1, 2010, and December 10, 2010, 

letters, AGC continues to oppose government mandates for PLAs and urges you to refrain from imposing 

such a mandate on the elementary school construction project or any other projects at Fort Campbell. As 

always, we remain available to discuss this matter with you further if we can be of assistance in any way. 
 

Sincerely, 

 

 
Stephen E. Sandherr 

Chief Executive Officer 

The Associated General Contractors of America 

http://www.agcky.org/
http://www.agcwky.org/
http://www.tnagc.org/
http://www.agcetn.org/
http://www.mvagc.org/
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